
Prosecutor of the Chechen Republic

Sharpuddi Muaidovich Abdul-Kadyrov

Prosecutor’s Office of the Chechen Republic

Ul. Idrisova d. 42, 

Grozny, 36400 

Chechen Republic

Russian Federation 

Dear Prosecutor,

I am writing to you on a very urgent matter.  As you are probably aware, on 9 January, police arbitrarily arrested Chechen human rights defender Oyub Titiev. He was held incommunicado for several hours and remains in detention falsely accused of drug possession. If tried and convicted he could face up to 10 years in prison. He is a prisoner of conscience and must be released immediately and unconditionally.
On the morning of 9 January, traffic police officers stopped and searched the car of Oyub Tititev, the Head of the Russian NGO Memorial office in Grozny, Chechnya. This was witnessed by his friend with whom Oyub Titiev had arranged to meet before work. The friend later saw Oyub Ttitev’s car parked in the backyard of the Kurchaloi police station and got unofficial confirmation from a police officer that the human rights defender was being held there. Oyub Ttitiev’s mobile phone remained switched on but he would not pick it up.   
On the same morning, Oyub Titiev’s lawyer went to the police station but the police refused to let him in and denied that Oyub Titiev was under their custody. Contrary to the law, the police did not inform his relatives of his arrest nor did they grant him access to his lawyer, holding him incommunicado for several hours. Oyub Titiev stands accused under Article 228 of the Russian Criminal Code for unlawful possession of drug substances. If found guilty, he could face up to ten years in prison.   His lawyer received access and was able to talk to Oyub Titiev only around 7 pm. Oyub Titiev has denied the accusations. The court hearing to decide on whether he should be remanded in custody is expected to take place on 11 January. 
Amnesty International believes that the evidence against Oyub Titiev has been fabricated, and he has been thrown behind bars to silence him and obstruct his work.   Oyub Titiev is a prisoner of conscience, detained solely for his peaceful human rights work, and must be released immediately and unconditionally.
I urge you to take the following immediate steps to reverse this unjust and inhumane situation:
· Release Oyub Titiev immediately and unconditionally, and drop all charges against him;

· Conduct an immediate, impartial and effective investigation into the circumstances that led to Oyub Titiev’s arbitrary arrest, including the allegations of planting evidence, and hold anyone found responsible to account; 
· Take all measures to end the practice of arbitrary detention, torture and other ill-treatment in Chechnya. 
Thank you for your prompt attention to this egregious violation of Oyub Titiev’s basic human rights.

Sincerely,

cc:
Ambassador Anatoly Antonov, Embassy of the Russian Federation

2650 Wisconsin Ave. NW, Washington DC 20007


